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Mr T Ellames

Shepway District Council

Planning and Building Control

Civic Centre

Castle Hill Avenue

Folkstone

Kent

CT20 2QY

17th December 2007

Our Ref:

Unique No:

Your Ref:    Y06/1647/SH and

Unique No:   Y06/1648/SH

 FAO Mr T Ellames

 Dear Mr Ellames

 Re:  Proposed Development at Lydd Airport and the Implications for the

       Development of a 'C* Station at the Dungeness Site

This letter provides a response to your request for HSE's view on the consequences for potential development of the Dungeness site in light of the proposed expansion of Lydd airport. In the absence of any specific proposals for new build at Dungeness. and in advance of the expansion plans for the airport being finally decided, I can only give you a broad regulatory overview on this issue.

As you know, the Dungeness Site has been used for Nuclear Power Generation since the 1960's, and has been identified by British Energy as a potential site for a 'C' station should the Government decide that new Nuclear Build is appropriate. Dungeness A permanently ceased power operations in December 2006 and is preparing to defuel. British Energy currently anticipates Dungeness B will operate until 2018, subject to the required regulatory approvals

.

You are aware, of course, that before construction could begin on any new power station at the Dungeness site, there would need to be extensive review through both the planning and regulatory processes prevailing at the time of a development application. HSE's Nil enforces the nuclear licensing and security regimes in relation to such an application. Other regulatory permissions, for instance from the Environment Agency, would also be needed.

In addressing the suitability of Dungeness as a site for a new nuclear power station, N11 would consider a wide range of external hazards to the plant, included in which would be aircraft impact. As part of that consideration, the degree of structural resilience designed into the structure(s) would be a consideration.  Para 121 in the Nil Safety Assessment Principles (SAP's) provides a neat synopsis of our position.

"If the external hazards over which the duty holder has no control are judged to be too great to be accommodated through the design of the plant. The use of the site may be precluded for its proposed purpose."

Of additional relevance is the statement in para 30 is that "....Nil would expect modern facilities to have no difficulty in satisfying their overall intent." The remainder of the SAP's provide a more detailed exposition of the regulatory expectations for protection against external hazards.

What this means in practice is that if the developer of a proposed new nuclear

development were unable to demonstrate that the risks of aircraft impact were sufficiently low, a revision to the design would be required, or the development could not proceed. Given that there is no indication of the type of development that might be proposed at  Dungeness C, it is difficult to comment further other than in this general manner.

Any proposed power station design would also be expected to include for any reasonably foreseeable changes to the external threats it may be subject to. This must be considered  in the context of the lifetime of any new plant, which is currently expected to be in the order  of 60 years operation, followed by a period of (say) 40 years during which all significant  hazardous material would be removed.

 It should also be noted that the DBERR Strategic Siting Assessment (SSA) consultation  document (http://www.berr.gov.uk/files/fileB9199.pdf) makes passing mention of the need  to consider aircraft impact in relation to siting for new nuclear power stations. If the Government decides in favour of allowing the private sector to invest in new build in the  UK, it is likely that DBERR will consult on some exclusionary principles for new nuclear power station siting in 2008. It is unclear how broad these principles might be, however it is possible that proximity to airports will be included in some form.

If there is anything that you wish to discuss, please contact me on 0151 951 4042 or via email on tim.allmark@hse.gsi.gov.uk
Yours Sincerely,

T B Allmark

HM Principal Inspector of Nuclear Installations

Head of Division 3 and HM Deputy Chief Inspector: Mr R C Gray

